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WESTERN ILLINOIS UNIVERSITY 
FACULTY SENATE 

Regular Meeting, 14 April 2015, 4:00 p.m. 
Capitol Rooms - University Union 

 
 A C T I O N   M I N U T E S 

 
SENATORS PRESENT: S. Bennett, L. Brice, J. Brown, A. Burke, M. Carncross, J. Choi, S. Cordes, D. 
DeVolder, A. Hyde, C. Keist, J. Myers, T. Roberts, T. Sadler, M. Siddiqi, M. Singh, S. Szyjka, T. Westerhold 
Ex-officio: Ken Hawkinson, Provost; Tej Kaul, Parliamentarian 
 
SENATORS ABSENT: J. Baylor, G. Cabedo-Timmons, R. Chaves, G. Jorgensen,
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(1) Athletic Training 
(2) Exercise Science 
 

f) Requests for Inclusion in General Education 
 

(1) ARTS 181, Introduction to Studio Art, 3 s.h. 
(2) THEA 172, Acting I, 3 s.h. 
 

g) Request for WID Designation 
 

(1) COMM 247, Argumentation, 3 s.h. 
 

h) Request for Short-Term Study Abroad Designation 
 

(1) BAT 300, Business Practices and Culture of Ireland, 3 s.h. 
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President Thomas reported that the hearing with the Senate lasted one and one-half hours, 
and WIU was the first university to present; WIU was the last presenter to the House 
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administration is also examining some of its costs and considering how it could combine 
units or outsource to decrease costs if necessary. He stated that he will communicate via 
email or hold a forum to discuss further information as it becomes available, and stressed 
that individuals can always email him personally to talk about any issues.   
 
President Thomas thanked Chairperson Singh for his leadership, remarking that 
Chairperson Singh has worked well with him, has been a strong voice for the Faculty 
Senate, and has brought issues to the forefront. He also congratulated Provost Hawkinson 
on his appointment to the presidency of Kunztown University, adding that the 
appointment is well deserved although he will be missed. President Thomas added that he 
has had a wonderful working relationship with Provost Hawkinson who has been a voice 
for the faculty of WIU, and he has appreciated his leadership. President Thomas 
welcomed Interim Provost Kathy Neumann, who has been serving as Associate Provost 
and was recently named Dean of the College of Business and Technology, to Western’s 
leadership team. 
 

2. Election of Senate Officers 
 
Faculty members who will take their seats on Senate in fall 2015 were invited to sit 
at the table during the election. Those present included Ginny Boynton, Kimberly 
Dodson, Robert Hironimus-Wendt, Kishor Kapale, Nicholas Lino, Jennifer 
McNabb, and Christopher Pynes. Newly elected Senators Brian Locke and Dean 
Halverson were absent. Current senators Roberts and DeVolder were re-elected so 
kept their seats at the table. 
 
Outgoing Senators Brice, Choi, Cordes, Hyde, and Siddiqi left the table or otherwise 
did not participate in the voting. Outgoing Senators Baylor, Chaves, Jorgensen, and 
Romano were absent. For contested elections, paper ballots were distributed by 
Parliamentarian Kaul and counted by him and Ms. Hamm. 

 
a) Chair 
 

Motion: To nominate Christopher Pynes (McNabb) 
Motion: To nominate Dennis DeVolder (Westerhold) 
 
Chairperson Singh asked the candidates to make a statement. Dr. Pynes stated that 
this will be his third time serving on Faculty Senate, having served as a sabbatical 
replacement and a full three-year term under former Chair DeVolder. During that 
time, Dr. Pynes chaired the Committee on Provost and Presidential Performance and 
participated in rewriting the evaluation procedures for the President and Provost.  
 
Dr. Pynes observed that some colleges do not seem to participate as much as others 
on Faculty Senate. He would like to reach out to those colleges and make them feel 
like their faculty and issues matter in order to try to get as many colleges involved in 
Faculty Senate as possible. He also recognizes that there are some faculty initiative 
issues that faculty would like to see fostered. Dr. Pynes stated that Faculty Senate 
represents all of WIU’s faculty, and as chair he would like to make sure that faculty 
in all colleges know their Senate representatives.  
 
Dr. Pynes observed that sometimes in the last couple of years Faculty Senate 
meetings have only lasted 20 to 30 minutes. He thinks that indicates that senators 
have not been using their time as wisely as needed or that faculty have “checked 
out.” He would like to get faculty across campus “checked back in” and involved.  
 
Senator DeVolder stated that this is also his third time serving on Faculty Senate; he 
served four years during his first term – a one-year replacement followed by a full 
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three-year term, as he is serving currently. Senator DeVolder spent three years as 
vice chair during his first term on Senate, and he chaired Faculty Senate for three 
years during his second term.  
 
Senator DeVolder stated that he is concerned about big changes happening at the 
University as much as he is about the upcoming Provost search and other duties of 
the Faculty Senate chair. While Senator DeVolder recognizes that meetings have run 
shorter recently than in previous years, including when he was chair, he is not sure 
why, and Faculty Senate continues to conduct the business presented to it. He said 
that when he was chair, he had more trouble keeping track of who wanted to talk 
next than trying to get people to speak, and he was astonished a couple of times 
when no senators were interested in discussing agenda items and policy changes 
were made with little or no discussion, but that is the nature of this year’s particular 
Senate.  
 
Senator DeVolder stated that he has chaired high profile search committees in the 
past. He has also learned from serving on search committees that were well run by 
other chairs, such as the recent College of Business and Technology Dean’s Search 
Committee. Senator DeVolder stated he would appreciate the opportunity to apply 
what he has learned to the upcoming Provost Search Committee. 
 
Chairperson Singh explained that the Faculty Senate Chair is also automatically the 
Chair of the Provost Search Committee. Dr. Pynes added that he also served on the 
search committee for the last Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences. 
 
Christopher Pynes was elected Chair for 2015-2016. 
 

b) Vice Chair 
 

Motion: To nominate Jill Myers (Pynes) 
 
There were no further nominations. Senator Myers was elected Vice Chair. 
 

c) Secretary 
 

Motion: To nominate Jeff Brown (McNabb) 
Motion: To nominate Tim Roberts (Roberts) 
 
Chairperson Singh asked for both senators to make a statement about their 
candidacy. Senator Roberts stated that this is his first year on Faculty Senate. He has 
found it to be a fascinating experience, and he is interested in learning more about 
how the University works, especially in regard to faculty concerns and how faculty 
can represent different units of the University. Senator Roberts has spoken with 
Senator Brice who recommended the position of Secretary as valuable service for 
the University and particularly for the Senate.  
 
Senator Brown stated that this is also his first year on Faculty Senate; it is his sixth 
year at WIU as a faculty member in the School of Music. He has enjoyed his time 
on Faculty Senate and looks forward to serving if elected. 
 
Senator Brown was elected Senate Secretary. 

 
3. Election of Senate Nominating Committee Representatives 
 

Chairperson Singh asked current Senate Nominating Committee (SNC) Chair Senator 
DeVolder to speak about the Committee. Senator DeVolder stated that a survey is 
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distributed annually to WIU faculty asking on which councils and committees they would be 
interested in serving. Ms. Hamm compiles that information into a number of reports, 
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Dr. Baker-Sperry told senators that this is the fourth year that that the matrix has been 
presented to Faculty Senate and the Graduate Council. She stated that the Higher 
Learning Commission has really crystalized their standards, so even though WIU’s 
matrix has mostly remained the same, the standards have increased. She stated that 
marked improvement can be seen across the University over the four years, and this 
needs to be understood in light of the simultaneous increase of standards. She believes 
this highlights the hard work of the departments on assessment of student learning. She 
added that even the very few who fall in the “meets minimally” category are working 
very diligently. 
 
Parliamentarian Kaul asked if the current report includes post-baccalaureate certificates; 
Associate Provost Parsons responded that they are included if they were submitted.  
 
Senator Siddiqi observed that 14 programs are listed as “meets the requirements 
minimally.” He asked what the implications are for this result. Associate Provost Parsons 
pointed out that the matrix asks for a variety of components, including “direct results” 
because this is requested by the Higher Learning Commission. She explained that if there 
are no direct measurements used, use of only indirect measurements may contribute to 
falling into the “meets minimally” category. She added that there are some programs that 
are “in transition” and submitted a plan but were not yet able to collect data, which would 
also put them into this category. Dr. Baker-Sperry stated that for the most part this 
category reflects departments that are still working through the fourth step. She related 
that she and Associate Provost Parsons have been really working with these departments 
to identify the places where they are using assessment data to improve student learning or 
helping them to get to that place. She stated that most of these departments have been 
able to move from “meets minimally” to “effective assessment,” so the ones that remain 
in the “meets requirements minimally” category are going through transition; these 
departments may have submitted reports, but may be just barely working off of the plans. 
She asked senators to think of the programs in this category not as defunct or deficient 
but as in transition; defunct or deficient programs would be those that do not submit at 
all, with the exception of the post-baccalaureate certificates. Dr. Baker-Sperry stressed 
that the matrix results change daily and are not finalized until they are sent to the Faculty 
Senate office in preparation for the Executive Committee meeting. She added that she 
and Associate Provost Parsons are already starting to work on assessment data for next 
year, which will assess the current academic year (2014-2015). 
 
Senator Siddiqi asked if the assessment data is posted publicly on a website. Dr. Baker-
Sperry responded that it is not; Associate Provost Parsons added that some institutions do 
post the results on a website but WIU does not.  
 

5. Faculty Responsibilities Policy Revisions 
 
At the last Senate meeting, senators voted to add a statement to the Faculty as the 
Instructor section of the Faculty Responsibilities Policy, which was changed slightly to 
match existing language. Senator DeVolder, who made the motion at the March 31 
meeting, has recommended that an additional statement be added to the policy to reflect 
sentiments expressed by student representatives and senators at the meeting. The revised 
paragraph #4 of the Faculty Responsibilities policy reflects the new statements in bold: 
 

Since University policy calls for the evaluation of a student’s performance, every 
faculty member has the responsibility to report to the University his/her 
evaluation of the work of each student in his/her classes. Equally important is 
the responsibility to report this information back to those students. 
Evaluation of academic achievement is a difficult task. A member of the faculty 
should have appropriate academic criteria in each of his/her courses and 
determine the extent to which each student has met those criteria. This 
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assessment must be on an individual student basis. A member of the faculty 
should communicate how and when assessment-based materials will be 
returned to their students. The arbitrary assignment of a grade or the rigid a 
priori determination that a percentage of a class shall receive a specific grade are 
two examples of grading procedures which are equally inimical to academic 
responsibility and to the rights of the procedures that reflect accurately the 
academic achievement of the student. The faculty member should keep adequate 
records since students may seek redress against arbitrary or capricious 
evaluations through designated University procedures. 

 
Chairperson Singh told senators that, in the interests of transparency and complete 
disclosure, the Executive Committee wanted to present this information to the full Senate 
before forwarding the revised policy on to the President.  
  

III. Reports of Committees and Councils 
 

A. Council for Curricular Programs and Instruction (CCPI) 
(Mark Bernards, Chair) 
 
1. Curricular Requests from the School of Law Enforcement and Justice Administration 
 

a) Request for New Minor 
 

(1) Criminalistics for LEJA Majors (Plan A) 
 

Senator Bennett asked if the Department of Chemistry had been 
contacted for support since the request deals with forensic science. LEJA 
professor Ken Clontz explained that the Criminalistics minor is already 
on the books, but it can currently only be taken by non-majors. This 
request would allow LEJA majors to take the minor as well. He added 
that support materials were submitted with the original request for non-
majors. 
 
Senator Brice observed that Sociology offers a course on criminology, 
but it is not include as a directed elective for the minor. Dr. Clontz 
explained that the minor of Criminalistics deals with crime scenes, which 
is different than what would be covered in a criminology course. 

 
NEW MINOR APPROVED 

 
2. Curricular Requests from the Department of History  

 
a) Request for New Course 
 

(1) HIST 342, Women and Gender in Asian History, 3 s.h. 
 

NEW COURSE APPROVED 
 

3. Curricular Requests from the School of Music  
 

a) Request for Change of Option 
 

(1) Applied Music: Jazz Studies 
 

CHANGE OF OPTION APPROVED 
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B. Senate Nominating Committee 
(Dennis DeVolder, Chair) 
 

SENATE COUNCILS AND COMMITTEES: 
 
Council on Admission, Graduation and Academic Standards 
Kristine Kelly, Psychology   replacing  Janna Deitz  18  At-large 
Ioannis Papakyritsis, Comm Sci & Disorders replacing Terry Solomonson 18  FA&C 
Edmund Asare, Foreign Languages & Lit  replacing Mike Romano  18  A&S 
Ken Clontz, Law Enforcemnt & Justice Admin replacing Ken Clontz  18  E&HS 
 
Council on Campus Planning and Usage 
Chunying Zhao, Computer Sciences  replacing Ray Diez  18  B&T 
Hal Marchand, Health Sciences/Social Work replacing Paul Schlag  18  E&HS 
 
Council on Curricular Programs and Instruction 
Anna Valeva, Economics & Decision Sciences replacing Chunying Zhao  17  B&T 
Virginia Jelatis, History     replacing Paige Goodwin  18  A&S 
Denise Gravitt, Engineering Tech  replacing Mark Bernards  18  B&T 
Minsun Doh, Recreation Park & Tourism replacing Hal Marchand  18  E&HS 
Patrick McGinty, Sociology/Anthropology replacing Jennifer McNabb 18  At-large 
 
Council on General Education 
Jongnam Choi, Geography   replacing Diane Sandage  18  Social Science 
Erik Brooks, African American Studies  replacing Elgin Mannion  18 
 Multicultural 
Krista Bowers-Sharpe, Library   replacing Andrea Hanna  18  At-large 
Kathleen O’Donnell-Brown, English & Jour replacing Magdelyn Helwig 18  Basic Skills 
(Writing) 
 
Council for Instructional Technology 
Victoria Baramidze, Mathematics  replacing Kimberly Hartweg 18  A&S 
Kanu Priya, Management & Marketing  replacing Anna Valeva  18  B&T 
Katherine Pawelko, Recreation Park & Tour replacing Janet Wigglesworth 18  E&HS 
Richard Cangro, Music    replacing Bruce Walters  18  FA&C 
 
Council on Intercollegiate Athletics  
Carrie Belsito, Management & Marketing replacing Mike Tracey  18  B&T 
 
Council for International Education 
Rafael Obregon, Engineering Technology replacing Bhavneet Walia  18  B&T 
Georg Gunzenhauser, Educational Studies  replacing Minsun Doh  18  E&HS 
Michael Murray, Broadcasting   replacing Richard Hughey  18  FA&C 
 
Summer School Committee 
Patricia Anderson, Sociology & Anthropology replacing Kishor Kapale  18  A&S 
Tae Seok Yang, Management & Marketing replacing Alla Melkumian 18  B&T 
Michael Lukkarinen, Recreation Park & Tour replacing Ritchie Gabbei  18  E&HS 
 
Writing Instruction in the Disciplines Committee 
Munia Cabal-Jimenez, Foreign Lang & Lit replacing Julia Albarracin  18  A&S 
Jennie Hemingway, Recreation Park &  Tour  replacing Debra Allwardt  18  E&HS 
VACANT     replacing Courtney Blankenship 18  FA&C 
 
UNIVERSITY COUNCILS AND COMMITTEES: 
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Bachelor of General Studies Advisory Board 
Casey LaFrance, Political Science  replacing Diane Sandage  17  A&S 
Chunying Zhao, Computer Sciences  replacing Don Johnson  17  B&T 
Susan Moore, Health Sciences & Social Work replacing Abha Singh  17  E&HS 
Tammy Honesty, Theatre & Dance  replacing Michael Murray  17  FA&C 
 
Bureau of Cultural Affairs 
Courtney Blankenship, Music   replacing Richard Kurasz  18  At-large
  
Christopher Morrow, English & Journalism replacing Kayla Duley  18  At-large 
 
Center for Innovation in Teaching and Research Advisory Committee 
Anna Valeva, Economics & Decision Sciences replacing Rafael Obregon  18  B&T 
Eileen Garwood, Music    replacing Stacey Macchi  18  FA&C 
Julie Lawless, Geography   replacing Jonathan Hammersley 18  A&S 
Debbie Lee, Curriculum & (n)2(od
( )T2(od
( )T2Bm9(eBEMoTd
( )T18)Tj)M)1,61 B-5(K >>BDC 
-44.40 Te &)6( )1St, G    
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Provost’s Advisory Council 
Sandra Watkins, Educational Studies  replacing Dinesh Ekanayaki 17  At-large 
 
Radiation Safety Committee 
Gayle Mericle, Law Enforce & Justice Admin replacing Charles Pryor  18  At-large 
Patricia Eathington, Nursing   replacing Shaozhong Zhang 18  At-large 
 
Sexual Orientation, Gender Identity and Expression (Committee on) 
Beth Hansen, Mathematics   replacing Julie Herbstrith  18  At-large 
 
Student Laureate Selection Committee 
Kathryn Pohlpeter, Comm Sci & Disorders replacing Kathryn Pohlpeter 18  FA&C 
 
Talent Grants and Tuition Waivers (Council on) – Macomb Campus 
Adrianna Marshall, Music   replacing Kasing Man  18  At-large 
Greg Baldi, Political Science   replacing Dinesh Ekanayaki 18  At-large 
 
Talent Grants and Tuition Waivers (Council on) – Quad Cities 
Georg Gunzenhauser, Educational Studies replacing Susan Stewart  18  WIUQC 
 
Technology Security Committee 
Yeongkwun Kim, Computer Sciences  replacing Binto George  17  B&T 
Ioannis Papakyritsis, Comm Sci & Disorders replacing Josh Averbeck  17  FA&C 
 
Traffic and Parking Committee 
Jin Jin, Chemistry    replacing Barton Jennings  18  At-large 
Bill Thompson, Library A t  
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vacancy remains unfilled. Of the 10 Unit B faculty who expressed their service preferences on the 
survey, 6 were nominated by SNC to councils and committees.  
 
Chairperson Singh thanked Senator DeVolder for his service as chair and for the service of SNC 
members. 
 

C. Committee on Provost and Presidential Performance (CPPP) 
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Chairperson Singh stated that in response questions raised at the last meeting, Ms. Hamm 
emailed senators a listing of all ex-officio members of Senate councils and committees.  
 
Senator DeVolder stated that he still feels, as he expressed at the last Senate meeting, that 
he cannot support this proposal. He would prefer to see a change that recognizes the 
existence of a sort of emergency measure that would state that a faculty member serving 
ex-officio may serve concurrently on another Senate council or committee only when 
another suitable faculty representative cannot be identified. Parliamentarian Kaul 
remarked that such a statement would not be necessary because only one council, the 
WID Committee, has faculty members who serve as ex-officio representatives; 
administrators fill all other ex-officio slots on Senate councils and committees, and the 
parliamentarian serves at the behest of the Senate Chair. Senator DeVolder stated that, 
while he understands this, he believes an exception to the Bylaws has already occurred 
once, and he would rather it occur according to policy than as an unwritten exception. 
 
Chairperson Singh asked if Senator DeVolder’s proposal could be added as a friendly 
amendment to the Bylaws amendment under consideration. Senator DeVolder stated that 
his proposal would radically change the meaning, so he does not know that it would 
qualify as a friendly amendment. He would rather see it come forward as a separate 
proposal if the current amendment fails. 
 
AMENDMENT FAILED 3 YES – 12 NO – 1 AB 
 
Senator DeVolder volunteered to write a Bylaws amendment clarifying his proposal so 
that it can be presented for first and second reading as an action item.  

 
B. 
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that plan. Dr. Pynes believes that vote results for elections to Faculty Senate should be made 
public online or in the minutes but not the results of elections on the Senate floor. 
 
Dr. Boynton remarked that the Bylaws refers to releasing tabulation results for the election of 
members only. She stated that one possible alternative might be to send results to the faculty via 
email but not post them on the website.  
 
Chairperson Singh reminded senators that the University attorney has stated that any data that 
exists must be shared with any person making a Freedom of Information Act request; if tallies are 
maintained, as has been done in the recent past, then there should be consistency so that someone 
would have the ability to request that data. Senator Choi asked who could request the data; 
Chairperson Singh responded it could be requested by any faculty member. Parliamentarian Kaul 
added that the data could also be requested by someone who was not a member of the faculty. 
Senator Choi asked how much detail of the data would be provided – if only the total counts 
would be retained, for instance, or if the number of votes from each college would be made 
available. Chairperson Singh pointed out that vote counts by department or college would not be 
available since votes are anonymous, but the University attorney says that any data that is 
available must be shared upon request, according to the Freedom of Information Act.  
 
MOTION APPROVED 13 YES – 3 NO – 0 AB 

 
V. New Business – None   

 
Motion: To adjourn (Brice)  
 
The Faculty Senate adjourned at 5:05 p.m.   
 

     Lee Brice, Senate Secretary 
 
     Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Recording Secretary 
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